
In February, the Nevada Legislative Commission's Subcommittee to Study Water convened. Its goal is to review 
the state's water law, learn the current problems in managing the re-
source, and ultimately propose legislation for consideration in 2017. 
The committee's third meeting was held in Las Vegas on April 22nd, and 
GBWN was invited to present its views and recommendations. 
   Before it was our turn, we heard from SNWA, Truckee Meadows 
Water Authority, and Virgin Valley Water District. All of these entities, 
despite the droughts and declines in their water supplies, claimed that 
everything was A-OK and that they can continue to grow as much as 
they want for the foreseeable future. Of course, SNWA does project 
needing to drain rural Nevada sometime around 2035 to keep the 
growth machine going. Only the Central Nevada Regional Water Au-
thority raised alarm about the state not being prepared for the effects 
of drought and climate change on water allocations. 
   We did our part, stressing the need to approach water law with pru-
dence, rather than the goal of maximizing the use of every last drop. 

GBWN contends that if past State Engineers followed existing legislative intent, we wouldn't have more than 50 
basins that are severely over-allocated. Perhaps it's time to define perennial yield and beneficial use in ways 
that will more explicitly prevent these problems, and to come up with a controlled growth policy. We faced  

(Legislature Study continued on page 2) 

GBWN Recommends Prudence for Water Rights Decisions  
Nevada Water Law Should Continue to Protect Senior Water Rights 

Legal Update: Federal Case and State Remand in Play 
Nevada Legislature to Consider Increased “Flexibility” for State Engineer 

I n recent months a number of relatively low key legal developments have taken place.  

These developments represent the continuation of certain elements of our longstanding 

multifaceted legal campaign to prevent the Southern Nevada Water Authority 

(SNWA) from sucking away the lifeblood of rural eastern Nevada’s and western Utah’s 

environment and local communities. Our work in federal court and in Nevada state courts 

and administrative proceedings on SNWA’s water rights applications for the Pipeline Pro-

ject continues to move forward, and we continue to be in a strong position versus the Pipe-

line in the courts.  In response to our victories, and to rulings in another state case that 

deals with an issue similar to the deficiencies of SNWA’s purported monitoring and miti-

gation plan for their Pipeline, a concerted political push is being mounted by the Nevada 

State Engineer, SNWA, and their allies, to gut Nevada water law of its longstanding re-

quirement that new water development be sustainable and not conflict with senior water 

rights.   
(Legal Update continued on page 2) 
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Susan Lynn and Howard Watts of GBWN wait to 
testify before the Legislature’s Subcommittee on 
Water in Las Vegas. During GBWN’s testimony, 
the online videoconference link was lost.  



some tough questions and hostile comments, and by some odd 
"accident" the online videoconferencing failed while CNRWA 
and GBWN were presenting. 
   One thing to keep an eye out for is the Nevada State Engi-
neer's call for "flexibility" in dealing with over allocation and 
conflicts between users. We have never been opposed to this 
concept, but we feel flexible interpretations have caused some 
of the existing problems and are concerned that too much more 
would create a loophole where junior water rights holders could 
eat away at senior water rights. The committee looks to make 
recommendations in August. We'll keep you updated and may 
ask for you to submit comments as the process moves along. 
GBWN comments to Legislative Subcommittee:  
http://greatbasinwaternetwork.org/gbwn-testimony2016.htm                 
—Howard Watts III, GBWN Communications Specialist 

(Legislature Study continued from page 1) 

Briefing Continues in our Federal Case  
Our lawsuit against the United States Bureau of Land Management 
and Department of Interior (the federal agencies) progresses slowly 
but steadily through the process of briefing on the merits. We and our 
allies filed our motions and briefs for summary judgment on October 
30, 2015. In late February and early March the federal agencies and 
SNWA, respectively, filed their answering briefs and cross-motions for 
summary judgment in their favor. We are preparing our reply brief, 
due on May 18.  The final round of this briefing on the merits will 
come this July when the federal agencies file their reply briefs.   
   Our briefing on the merits represents the heart of this case, which 

centers on the court’s review of the administrative record to determine 

whether the federal agencies complied with federal law. While the 

briefs from the BLM and DOI, on the one hand, and SNWA, on the 

other, do not contain any real surprises, they are lengthy, and there is 

a lot for us to work through in our reply briefs in this somewhat com-

plex case.   

   When the briefing is finished, Judge Gordon will set a date for oral 

argument in the case, which will take place in his courtroom in the fed-

eral courthouse in Las Vegas. We cannot predict when the hearing will 

take place, but our best guess is sometime from the end of summer to 

early winter. Once the court has heard the parties’ oral arguments, it 

likely will take the case under advisement until it issues a written deci-

sion, likely during the first part of 2017. 

   We remain convinced that our positions in the federal case are cor-

rect on both the law and the facts concerning SNWA’s Pipeline Project.  

So we look forward to our day in court and believe we have a fairly 

good chance of prevailing in federal court, as we have in state court.  

Remand from the Nevada State Courts to the State Engineer   

It has been several months since the Nevada Supreme Court handed 

us a significant victory by denying the special petitions for writs of 

mandamus that SNWA and the State Engineer had filed as a last ditch 

effort to have senior district judge Estes’s ruling in our favor reversed.  

(Legal Update continued from page 1) 
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The practical effect of the Supreme Court’s 

rejection of those petitions, along with the 

appeals that were filed by SNWA and the 

State Engineer earlier, was to remand the 

case back to the State Engineer with the 

instruction to follow the order issued by 

Judge Estes and remedy the deficiencies 

he found or reject SNWA’s applications if 

those deficiencies could not be remedied.  

But during the following months a small 

final piece of the case lingered in the Su-

preme Court, a narrow petition by the 

Mormon Church as owner of the Cleveland 

Ranch in Spring Valley that we chose not to 

join in.  In late January of this year the 

Court finally denied the Church’s petition.   

   In early March lawyers for SNWA and 

the Protestants, including GBWN, started 

communicating about scheduling a prelimi-

nary procedural pre-hearing conference, 

or status conference, to determine how and 

when the case should be handled on re-

mand.  Nothing has been scheduled as of 

the date of this writing.  So, it is impossible                                

(Legal Update continued on page 3) 

Nevada State Engineer Viewgraph “Ratio of Com-

mitted Water Resources to Perennial Yield by Basin” 

presented to Nevada Legislature’s Subcommittee on 

Water, 02-08-16. Red, yellow and green basins are 

from 110+% to over 300% of perennial yield. 



Southern Nevada Update: Water Rates and Water Tweets 

to say at this time if, when or how the state proceedings on SNWA’s appli-

cations for the Pipeline Project will move forward.  As we noted previously, 

the State Engineer and SNWA are on record having asserted unambigu-

ously and more than once that they cannot, in fact, produce evidence to 

demonstrate that any significant amount of water actually is available on a 

sustainable basis to supply the project without devastating both the environ-

ment and the senior existing water rights throughout a vast area.   

Changing Nevada’s Water Law Rather than Complying With It   

   As we noted in the last Water Gab issue, along with the rulings in our 

own cases, the Nevada Supreme Court’s ruling in the Kobeh Valley Ranch 

case to the west of SNWA’s pipeline project confirmed that Nevada’s long-

standing water law does not allow the State Engineer or water right appli-

cants to substitute vague promises of monitoring and mitigation for an 

analysis and finding that the new proposed water use will not conflict with 

existing water rights.  These rulings are consistent with sound policy re-

flected in other courts’ rulings and other states’ laws. In the face of adverse 

court rulings, the Nevada State Engineer and SNWA are advocating for 

changes in Nevada water law to provide “flexibility” and protect NSE de-

cisions from effective legal challenges, and give the NSE carte blanche to 

approve water rights applications without any assurance that they will not, 

in fact, destroy existing senior water rights. 

   This proposed revision of the water law represents a grave danger to 

Nevada’s long term economic, social and environmental wellbeing.  It would 

exacerbate the problems the State already faces that are the result of un-

sustainable water resource management decisions that the State Engineer 

has made because of an unsound institutional bias against long-term consid-

erations.  (See map, page 2). Freeing him of any legal duty to safeguard 

the State’s long-term interests would deprive the courts of the ability to 

prevent irrational, destructive decisions and would virtually ensure that Ne-

vada ends up exhausting its finite groundwater resources by engaging in 

unsustainable groundwater mining.  This intended change to the State’s wa-

(Legal Update continued from page 2) 
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ter law is a grave threat to Nevada’s 

future, and responsible citizens must do 

everything possible to stop the law from 

being gutted in this way.  As the 2017 

Legislative session approaches we will 

keep you informed of further develop-

ments and ask you to spread the word to 

prevent such a disastrous course of action.         

—Simeon Herskovits,  
Advocates for Community and Environment 

Above: Simeon Herskovits at a Great Basin 

Water Network meeting. In April, 

Herskovits and Abby Johnson of GBWN 

appeared together at the White Pine 

County Water Advisory and Commission 

Meetings to discuss the lawsuits and recog-

nize the cooperative relationship between 

White Pine County and GBWN for legal 

services.  

H oward Watts of Great Basin Water Network was invited to participate on the Las Vegas Valley Water District's 
Citizens Advisory Committee on Service Rules and Rates. LVVWD is no longer directly tied to the Water Grab 
project, but they have control over the various water rates and fees paid by about 70% of Southern Nevada resi-

dents. SNWA also has "wholesale" rates, and while those went up a couple of years back to pay for the third straw, 
LVVWD rates and rules have basically stayed flat since 2007. GBWN is the "environmental/conservation" voice on a 
committee that includes commercial developers, residential developers, resorts, chambers of commerce, other business 
owners, and an economist. Some of those business owners represent ratepayers generally. Every rate and fee will be on 
the table, as well as some interesting potential loopholes or inconsistencies that have developed over time. GBWN will 
push for strong conservation pricing targeting the most wasteful uses in the valley. The main debate on rates will heat up 
in June, with recommendations set to come out around September. These recommendations can be adopted or not by the 
LVVWD board, also known as the Clark County Commission. 
   We'll begin providing live coverage of the meetings on Twitter, so if you haven't signed up or followed us, now is a 
good time! We'll also provide information on other events as they happen. And for the best news and commentary on 
water issues in the Great Basin and beyond, make sure you like us on Facebook. For those already supporting us on social 
media, thank you and invite a friend! We now have over 400 likes on Facebook and 275 followers on Twitter, not too 
shabby at all! You can find our social media links on page 7 of the newsletter. 
—Howard Watts III, GBWN Communications Specialist 



S everal dozen Nevadans attended a conference in Las Vegas on April 
23 at the College of Southern Nevada to hear presentations and dis-
cussions on the widespread use of desalination all over the world, the 

diminishing costs of desalting ocean water, and desalting 
benefits.  Sponsored by the College and the Dallas-based 
Integral Scientific Institute, the interested audience was 
informed of an alternative in lieu of the groundwater 
pumping and pipeline from rural Nevada for growth in 
Southern Nevada - construction of a desalination plant on 
the California coast powered by renewable energy from 
a floating solar PV facility at Lake Mead. 
    Speaker John Shields, an agricultural engineer with the 
Bureau of Reclamation speaking on his own behalf, 
opened the conference by setting the stage on Southern 
Nevada's dependence on the Colorado River with a pres-
entation on amounts of water stored in Colorado River 
reservoirs and the plumbing system to distribute it among 
the 4 upper river states and the 3 lower river states, ac-
cording to the 1922 Compact and subsequent laws.  De-
spite the extended drought in the southwest, Shields be-
lieves that the reservoir storage system has worked well, 
although the Lake Mead level at which an official shortage is declared, 
which triggers reductions in allotments to the states, is only 3 feet away 
from the current declining lake level.  Improving resilience of water supplies 
and responding to worsening drought depends on continuing collaboration 
by the 7 states.  Questions about the amount of river water losses due to 
reservoir evaporation and leakages as well as unresolved allocations to 
Indian tribes initiated thoughtful discussions. 
   CSN professor Mark Bird and adjunct professor Genevieve Minter pro-
vided information on both declining costs and increasing benefits of desali-
nation reflected perhaps in the over 18,000 desalt plants in 150 countries 
all over the world.  The presentation sparked excellent discussions of  the 
values of increasing water supplies v. decreasing water demand through 
water conservation and efficiencies and through smart urban growth in-

stead of the cur-
rent urban sprawl 
growth pattern in 
Southern Nevada. 
   A roundtable 
discussion among 
participants dur-
ing the lunch 
break continued 
these discussions 
as well as the 
deficiencies of the 
current SNWA 

proposal which pits urban Nevadans against rural Nevadans, is extremely 
expensive ($15.7B and increasing costs), and would cause significant harms 
to the environment and the rural Nevada and tribal economies. 
   Tom Manaugh and Said Majdi, co-founders of the Integral Scientific Insti-
tute, explained how using a systems approach by these inventors, environ-
mentalists and through Said's engineering expertise, resulted in their MIT 
award-winning proposal to meet future Southern Nevada water needs 

Is Desalination a Viable Alternative to the SNWA Pipeline?  
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through ocean water desalination and re-
newable solar energy in lieu of the SNWA 
pipeline project.  The Institute seeks to de-

velop environmentally 
sustainable and practical 
solutions to problems in 
the water-food-energy-
transportation-climate 
nexus.  Using new thinking 
for humans to survive in 
the future, the Institute 
focuses its solutions on 
underused resources:  for 
Nevada, the solution 
would utilize inexhausti-
ble ocean water, unlim-
ited solar energy and the 
underused energy distri-
bution infrastructure at 
Hoover Dam, while pre-
serving limited rural 

groundwater for community and environ-
mental needs. 
   Great Basin Water Network board 
member, Rick Spilsbury, concluded the con-
ference with an  historical overview of wa-
ter issues in Southern and rural Nevada 
and suggestions for confronting the compli-
cated political and technical options faced 
by the communities dependent upon the 
Colorado River and Nevada's limited wa-
ter resources. 
Conference presentations are posted on the 
GBWN website:  
http://greatbasinwaternetwork.org/
desal_conference-2016.htm 
 
—Rose Strickland, GBWN Board 

Rick Spilsbury of GBWN presented his 

ideas for desalination innovation. 
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Utah Legislature OKs Tax to Fund Lake Powell Pipeline 
State Water Plan Still in Limbo 

J ust when you think Utah’s Legislature can’t get 

any worse when it comes to conservation and 

water policy, of course, it does.  While legis-

lators and the Governor patted themselves on the 

back for another job well done this past session, 

most veteran observers deemed their performance 

on the conservation front one of the worst and most 

frustrating in memory. 

   Topping the list of poor public poli-

cies passed was SB 80 – Infrastructure 

Amendments (Sen. Adams), which di-

verts portions of a 1/16 cent sales tax 

earmark from roads to the Lake Pow-

ell pipeline and Bear River diversion 

projects.  Once fully phased in, this 

statewide sales tax subsidy will de-

posit over $42 million/year into a 

restricted, revolving loan account for 

those two unnecessary local projects.  

The four largest water authorities in the state hired 

three dozen lobbyists to overcome our opposition to 

the bill, which nearly defeated it. 

   Bills we supported that did pass: HB 305 (Rep. 

Briscoe) Water Rights and Resources Amendments, 

authorizes the Divisions of Water Rights and Water 

Resources to collect and verify the accuracy of wa-

ter use data reported by public municipal water 

suppliers. The new law is intended to respond to 

and fix the systemic problems of inaccurate, incon-

sistent and unreported water use data that skews 

water use and supply policy decisions, as the 2015 

Legislative Auditor’s Office report found.  A similar 

bill, SB 251 – Water Infrastructure Funding Amend-

ments (Sen. Adams), requires the Division of Water 

Resources, in conjunction with the Water Develop-

ment Commission, to establish new water conserva-

tion targets and criteria for better water data and 

reporting, and to set appropriate financing and 

repayment terms for the funds diverted to water 

development by SB 80.  SB 28 (Sen. Jenkins) Water 

System Conservation Pricing 

requires retail water providers 

to have tiered rate structures, 

charging higher rates for larger 

users.  Most water districts al-

ready have tiered rates, so the 

impact may be minimal, but it 

may help put public and politi-

cal pressure on districts to 

make their rate structure 

more steeply progressive 

to achieve better conser-

vation efforts by munici-

pal water users. 

   A good bill that we sup-

ported, HB 82 Property 

Taxing Authority for Pub-

lic Water (Rep. McKay), 

which would have re-

stricted the amount of property 

tax that a water district can 

levy on water users, did not 

pass.  Using the property tax to 

subsidize water rates masks the 

market rate of water, thus dis-

couraging water conservation, 

and disproportionately impacts 

renters and small businesses. 

   While the Governor’s budget 

proposed support for education 

over water diversion, it went 

nowhere along with conservation 

education. We remain in the 

dark about the long-awaited 

Governor’s Water Plan. We’ll 

keep you posted,  loyal read-

ers.  

—Steve Erickson, GBWN Board 

WE REMAIN IN 

THE DARK 

ABOUT THE 

LONG-AWAITED        

GOVERNOR’S   

WATER PLAN.  

Senate Bill 2382 (Sen. Orrin 
Hatch) would swap BLM lands 
in Utah’s West Desert to the 
U.S. Air Force Utah Test and 
Training Range and to the 
State Trust Lands (SITLA) for 
mining development.  This land 
grab by the State and the 
UTTR is opposed by many folks 
in Snake Valley and by envi-
ronmental groups who oppose  
the inclusion of a provision that 
gives counties ownership rights 
to the roads they claim under 
RS 2477.  Snake Valley resi-
dents are concerned about 
“temporary” road closures and 
restricted access to affected 
grazing and public lands, and 
question the need for and true 
intent of this massive land with-
drawal since the Air Force al-
ready has nearly unfettered 
use of the airspace above 
these lands. There are also 
concerns that some of the 
property to be exchanged 
would go to the U.S. Army as 
additional buffer for ex-
panded outdoor testing of 
chemical, biological and radio-
logical material at the Dugway 
Proving Ground.  The House 
companion bill, H.R. 4579 
(Rep. Stewart), was heard in a 
House Natural Resources Sub-
committee in February. Despite 
testimony in opposition to non-
binding resolutions supporting 
these two bills, the Utah Legis-
lature unanimously endorsed 
them. 
—Steve Erickson, GBWN Board 

Fed State Land Grab 
Targets West Desert 

Water Gab is a periodic newsletter of Great Basin Water Network to keep in  touch with friends and neighbors about 
what’s happening with the water grab fight. To learn more, check our updated website for news updates: 

www.greatbasinwaternetwork.org.                         

 “Like” Great Basin Water Network on Facebook . 

 

                                    @GreatBasinWater     
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Snake Valley Water Festival Is Buckets of  Fun 
June 17-19, 2016 —   Events Support Water Fight 

 Water GabWater GabWater GabWater Gab    

 P.O. Box 75 
Baker, NV 89311 
775/881-8304 
info4gbwn@gmail.com 
greatbasinwaternetwork.org 

Water Gab editor: Abby Johnson. Contributors: Steve Erickson, Simeon 
Herskovits, Lynne Hoffman, Abby Johnson, Susan Lynn, Rose Strickland, 
Howard Watts III. Photo credits: Gretchen Baker, Dennis Ghiglieri.  

A grant from the Nevada Rangeland Resources Commission helped to pay for the Water Gab newsletter. THANK YOU! 

N E W S  F R O M  T H E  G R E A T  B A S I N  W A T E R  N E T W O R K  H E A R T L A N D  

YOUR 

CONTRIBUTION 

TO GBWN IS 

MORE THAN A 

DROP IN THE 

BUCKET.  

T he eighth annual Snake Valley Festival in Baker, Nev., promises to be buckets of fun 

for families and friends of all ages. Favorite events include the water-themed parade 

— so short it goes around twice — music, book booth, ice cream social, BBQ, commu-

nity yard sale and silent auction. The crowd pleasing beer tasting is back with new and fa-

miliar brews—made from Great Basin water. Sunday’s 5K Slither is slated: register at ac-

tive.com. Look for pies and crafts. Don’t miss Saturday’s community breakfast. It’s all hap-

pening at the Festival. A program is inside this newsletter! The festival proceeds go to 

fighting the water grab.  See you at the Festival, Father’s Day Weekend, June 17-19, 2016. 

Mail your tax deductible donation to:  

Great Basin Water Network, P.O. Box 75, Baker, NV 89311 or               
donate via the PayPal button on our website:                              

greatbasinwaternetwork.org.    

THANK YOU!  
Mighty Fine Print: Great Basin Water Network is an IRS approved tax exempt 501 (c) (3) organization. Donations 
may be deductible. Please contact your financial advisor. This statement is required by the State of Nevada. 


